PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 7th MAY 2013
Present:
Mrs IB


Mrs JA


Mr AA



Mrs PD


Mr ID



Mrs DB



Mrs AM



Ms JH



Ms CP



Mr FJ



Mrs PH



Mrs ML



Mrs MW



Matthew Cooper, WBCCG



Claire Roberts, WBCCG



Lynne Calvert, Wigan Council


Darren Knight, Pride in Practice



Mrs JP (Chair)



Lorna Prescott (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mrs JH


Mr PB


Mrs PB


Mrs BW



Mr TW



Mrs SC



Mr TF

1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting

Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed they were a true account of the meeting.

Lorna welcomed a new member to the group, Mrs MW.

2. NWCG Update
Lorna said that Matthew Cooper, North Wigan Commissioning Group (NWCG) Locality Executive Support Officer, Claire Roberts, Patient Engagement Lead at Wigan Borough Clinical Commissioning Group (WBCCG) and Lynne Calvert from Wigan Council were attending today’s meeting to provide an update.

Claire said that WBCCG had this month sent a letter out to all GP practices asking if any PPG members would like to participate in a PPG Forum being set up with the first meeting in June.  The date has yet to be confirmed but the venue would be central with a possible 6pm start; light refreshments would be provided.  The purpose of this group would be to enable PPG members to have a voice and influence the decisions the CCG takes ie. assist in re-design of services, provision of services etc.  

Claire said that WBCCG consists of 64 GP practices split into 6 localities, ours being Wigan North for NWCG and consisting of the following 4 GP practices, Beech Hill, Standish, Shevington and Pennygate.  Each locality consists of approximately 60,000 patients.

Claire said that the budget of WBCCG is £450 million but that this budget does not include primary care services as GPs are prohibited from commission this.  This money does cover mental health, physiotherapy, community services, podiatry, hospitals etc.

Mr Knight said that he is a PPG member at his practice in Manchester and is also on their PPG Forum and his experience has been extremely positive with their forum being involved in further developing a number of health areas.  He added that this is a very good opportunity for people to get involved at a local level to use their voice to make positive changes in healthcare.

Claire said that if anyone would like to be involved in the PPG Forum to contact Matthew Cooper on 01942 821899 or via email on Matthew.Cooper@wigaboroughccg.nhs.uk or to let Lorna know.

Lorna said that she felt this was a good opportunity for patients to get involved and put their views across on behalf of patients to improve health services across the borough.

Claire said that at present there are 52 PPGs in Ashton, Leigh and Wigan and that some PPGs are coming together to form PPG Networks to form joint working on some projects.  Atherleigh and Patient Focus have worked on the ‘Choose Well’ campaign and created their own publicity for this as they didn’t feel the current publicity material was effective.  They have associated a cost with inappropriate A&E attendances.  

Claire said that it was important to get the message across to patient of the need to use services appropriately.  At present lots of patients are attending A&E when in fact they should be attending Out of Hours or Leigh Walk-in Centre.

Lynne said that every time a patient attends A&E a cost of £89 is charged, should any tests ie. bloods, x-rays be performed an additional fee is incurred per test.  These fees are all then charged to the practice and the funds to pay for this are taken from the WBCCG £450 million budget.  

Mrs DB said that we needed to get this message across that a fee is charged as she feels most people are completely unaware of this.  All present agreed that generally people feel the service is ‘free’.

Mr FJ asked Claire if the rumours of Royal Albert Edward Infirmary A&E closure were true.  Claire said that at present Greater Manchester (GM) is reviewing hospitals, the numbers per population and services.  Lynne Calvert said that no decisions have been made as GM is only at the review stage at present.

Mrs ML said that if Wigan closes the nearest A&E would be Bolton and this is too far for local people to travel who do not drive etc.  

Lynne Calvert said that at present if a patient lives in Hindley Green they are taken to Bolton A&E and not Wigan.  Lynne said that there are two issues; 1) patients inappropriately using A&E and 2) Government issues at GM level over the review of A&Es which WBCCG does not have control over.
Claire asked if the PPG would like her to get any update information on this.  All present said they would.  Claire will provide this to Lorna to feedback to the group.

Ms JH said that in Cumbria they had a minor trauma service instead of an A&E which dealt with broken bones etc and this was an excellent service.

Lynne Calvert said that if it came to the worst and A&E closed they may do something similar in its place.

Action Point:
Lorna to forward copy of the PPG Forum letter to all PPG members 



along with contact details sheet.  (Completed)
Action Point:
Any PPG members interested in joining the PPG Forum to let Lorna or 



Matthew know.

Action Point:
Matthew and Claire to provide feedback to the PPG on the review Greater 




Manchester are currently undertaking.  (Completed)

3. Pride In Practice

Mrs JPintroduced our next speaker, Darren Knight, from Pride in Practice.

Darren informed everyone about Pride in Practice and that they are based in Manchester and are committed to ensuring lesbian, gay and bisexual (LGB) patients are treated fairly and able to discuss their issues openly with their GP or healthcare provider.

Pride in Practice also provides a helpline for heterosexuals ie. families of LGB.  In addition, they offer Safer School Packs to schools.

Darren said that they had undertaken a survey of 550 people and provided the group with examples of feedback and experiences individuals have had.  Darren said that LGB have poorer health outcomes and feel isolated and have issues in accessing healthcare.  As an example Darren said that there is no direct campaign for lesbians in the breast cancer initiative.

Mrs MW asked if Darren felt that there was more opposition to LGBs in smaller population areas.  Darren said there were varying experiences for people in small and larger areas.  

Mrs DB said that reception staff wouldn’t know if a patient is LGB unless they were informed.  Darren said that assumptions can be made ie. if someone walks in with children they’re assumed to be heterosexual.

Mrs MW asked if a line on the floor of the waiting area could be put down informing patients to ‘wait here’ so patients at the main reception desk have more privacy.  Lorna said that she was in the process of arranging replacement flooring and this has also been suggested by a member of reception team.  

Mr ID asked Darren if he’d any issues of GPs discriminating against religious beliefs.  Darren said that there was an issue with a GP in Manchester a few years ago but nothing recent.

Mrs DB said that she felt in recent years people are much more accepting of peoples’ sexual orientation as opposed to many years ago.

Mrs DB asked if there were any local groups in the area people could access.  Darren said that there were but Pride in Practice would assist in the setting up of any other local groups in the area by advising on possible funding etc if anyone was interested in setting something new up.

Darren said that in joining Pride in Practice the practice is encouraged to celebrate the inclusive nature of the surgery.  

Lorna said that she was aware training was chargeable on a bespoke basis and asked for further information on this.  Darren said that this would be £100 and one of the team would attend to deliver this and the practice completes the registration documents to ensure the necessary requirements are met.  Promotional and awareness materials and then supplied to the practice upon registration.

Mr ID asked if the group would like to take this forward for the GPs to discuss.  Mrs AA said she would like to think about this.  Mr ID asked for a show of hands and it was agreed the majority did want to put this to the GPs for their consideration.

Lorna pointed out that as the practice is undergoing a computer systems changeover this month it was not something that could be look into until a later date.  Mr ID said he understood this.

Action Point:

Lorna will speak to the GPs about this at a future practice 





meeting.

4. Any Other Business

Walking Group

Mrs MW said that she is a trained Group Walker at Active Living and noticed in previous PPG minutes the setting up of a walking group was discussed but nothing was agreed.
Mrs MW said she would happily take this on board and suggested Wednesday afternoons so that parking would be available for patients.  Time limits would be set on the walk ie. 1-2 hours.  In addition, patients could attend other walks as there are several each week in different areas.

All the group felt this was an excellent idea. 

Lorna asked if publicity material etc could be provided and a start date so this could be displayed and the staff informed to promote this.  Mrs MW said she’d ask Alison Griffiths to contact her to provide this.

Mrs MW also asked that the Health Trainer promote this.  Lorna said she would speak to the new Health Trainer, Lynn Williams about this.  Geoff Goodman has now left the practice following a promotion.

Mrs ML asked Mrs MW what other activities were available for people with mobility issues and asked if a member of the Active Living might be asked to attend the next PPG meeting. Mrs MW said there were a number of activities available to all and that she was sure they would be happy to attend.  Lorna said she would ask if a member of their team would be available for the next meeting.

Action Point:
Lorna to inform Practice Staff and Health Trainer to promote the 




Walking Group.   (Completed)

Action Point:
Mrs MW to ask Alison Griffiths to contact Lorna for information on 



setting up a walking group.  (Completed – posters & leaflets displayed 




in surgery)
Action Point:
Lorna to ask a member of Active Living to attend the next PPG 




meeting to do a presentation to the group.  (Completed)

Update on Practice

Lorna reminded everyone that this month we change our computer software systems.  Signs are displayed in surgery alerting patients to this as well as on the website.  This will mean that during the changeover and afterwards we will be running at a slower pace as we must allow time for practice staff to get up to speed with working on a new system.  Lorna said that training commences tomorrow for staff.

Brochure

Ms JH asked Lorna is she had heard anything further from the pharmacy students’ regarding this.  Lorna said that she was aware Dr Marwick had placed some links to feedback on the practice website for them but that she had not heard from them.

Date/Time of Next Meeting

It was agreed the next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 9th July 2013 

Time:

7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 

(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
NB: Please note that the first PPG Forum Meeting has now been arranged for Thursday 13th June from 6.00pm – 8.00pm and will be held in the Lilford Room at Wigan Investment Centre.  Light refreshments will be available from 5.30pm with the meeting starting at 6.00pm.  Please let Lorna/Matthew know if you’d like to attend





NB: The first ‘Health Walk’ has been set up and will commence on Wednesday 26th June from 12.30 to 1.30pm and every Wednesday thereafter.  Meeting place is the practice car park (10 mins before setting off)








